

CURRICULA ON INTELLIGENT AUTOMATION



WWW.ERASMUSFORESIGHT.RO

ABOUT THIS DOCUMENT



This document is created under Project FOReSiGHT, by the project team.

Leading organization: The Bucharest University of Economic Studies.

It is part of our FOReSiGHT Kit for Foreseeing and Integrating Intelligent Automation (IA) Skills.

Versions in German, Italian, Croatian and Romanian may be found on the BLOCKS Platform. https://platform.blocks.ase.ro/

The Project

Project FOReSiGHT - Flexibility and Resilience in Digital Transformation and Intelligent Automation – Advanced Skills and Tools for Academia and Entrepreneurs.

This project is developed under Erasmus+ Programme – Strategic Partnership Project Number: 2020-1-RO01-KA203-080368.

Disclaimer

FOReSiGHT is being financed by the European Union and reflects entirely the author's view.

The Commission is not responsible for the content and for any use that may be made of the information it contains.



Co-funded by the Erasmus+ Programme of the European Union



Table of Contents

INTRODUCTION	2
A BRIEF OVERVIEW OF THE DOCUMENT	2
BACKGROUND AND IMPORTANCE OF INTELLIGENT AUTOMATION (IA)	3
IMPORTANCE OF STRUCTURED LEARNING IN INTELLIGENT AUTOMATION (IA)	6
GOALS AND OBJECTIVES OF THE CURRICULA	7
UNDERSTANDING INTELLIGENT AUTOMATION	9
Basics of IA: Technologies and Concepts	9
Advanced IA: Technologies and Concepts	12
Bridging the Vocabulary/Dictionary Gap in IA	15
CURRICULUM DEVELOPMENT FOR INTELLIGENT AUTOMATION	16
Approach to Curriculum Development	16
Process of Curriculum Development	19
Purpose and Overview of the Curricula	21
EXAMPLES OF LEARNING PATHS FOR INTELLIGENT AUTOMATION	24
CURRICULA ON INTELLIGENT AUTOMATION	26
Curriculum 1: Microprogram on Intelligent Automation for Managers	26
Curriculum 2: Short-Term Program on Intelligent Automation for Managers	28
Curriculum 3: Long-Term Program on Intelligent Automation for Managers	30
CURRICULUM 4: MICROPROGRAM ON INTELLIGENT AUTOMATION FOR ENTREPRENEURS	32
Curriculum 5: Short-term program on Intelligent Automation for Entrepreneurs	33
CURRICULUM 6: LONG-TERM PROGRAM ON INTELLIGENT AUTOMATION FOR ENTREPRENEURS	35
CURRICULUM 7: MICROPROGRAM ON INTELLIGENT AUTOMATION FOR BUSINESS STUDENTS – UNDERGRA	DUATE
Curriculum 8: Short-term program on Intelligent Automation for Business students -	37
UNDERGRADUATE	38
Curriculum 9: Long-term program on Intelligent Automation for Business students –	
UNDERGRADUATE	40
CURRICULUM 10: MICROPROGRAM ON INTELLIGENT AUTOMATION FOR BUSINESS STUDENTS – GRADUA	ΓΕ 42
Curriculum 11: Short-term program on Intelligent Automation for Business students –	
GRADUATE	44
CURRICULUM 12: LONG-TERM PROGRAM ON INTELLIGENT AUTOMATION FOR BUSINESS STUDENTS –	
	46
CURRICULUM 13: MICROPROGRAM ON INTELLIGENT AUTOMATION FOR NON-TECH STUDENTS -	40
	48
CURRICULUM 14: SHORT-TERM PROGRAM ON INTELLIGENT AUTOMATION FOR NON-TECH STUDENTS -	10
	49
UNDERGRADUATE	51
REFERENCES	52

Introduction

A brief overview of the document

This document presents comprehensive curricula for Intelligent Automation (IA), a rapidly evolving field that integrates robotics with various emerging technologies to transform the efficiency of numerous processes across industries¹².

The curricula are designed to provide structured learning paths for different types of participants, bridge current skill gaps, and foster forward-looking activities in skills development.

They encompass a wide range of topics, from the basics of IA technologies and concepts to advanced topics such as risk management in IA, strategic development/management for IA, use cases for IA implementation, and governance of IA³. The curricula also address the need to bridge IA's vocabulary/dictionary gap, ensuring learners can effectively communicate and collaborate in this field.

They are designed for various program durations, including micro, short-term, and longterm programs. Each program includes a detailed description of the skills to be developed and the evaluation procedures.

The development of these curricula is informed by insights from leading consulting firms and research organizations, including Gartner⁴, UiPath⁵, EY⁶, and Bearing Point⁷, but not only. These sources provide valuable information on the latest trends and best practices in IA, which are incorporated into the curricula to ensure that they are relevant and up-to-date.

¹ <u>https://www.ey.com/en_gl/intelligent-automation</u>

² <u>https://www.ey.com/en_us/consulting/intelligent-automation-consulting-services</u>

³ https://assets.ey.com/content/dam/ey-sites/ey-com/en_gl/topics/tmt/tmt-pdfs/ey-intelligent-automation.pdf?download

⁴ https://www.advsyscon.com/blog/gartner-it-automation/

⁵ <u>https://www.uipath.com/rpa/intelligent-process-automation</u>

⁶ <u>https://www.ey.com/en_us/consulting/intelligent-automation-consulting-services</u>

⁷ <u>https://research.nelson-hall.com/search/?&avpage-views=article&id=80979&fv=1</u>

Background and Importance of Intelligent Automation (IA)

Intelligent Automation (IA) is a transformative technology that combines the capabilities of Robotic Process Automation (RPA) and Artificial Intelligence (AI) to automate complex processes that require decision-making and learning from experience⁸. The importance of IA in today's digital age cannot be overstated. It is reshaping how businesses operate, offering unprecedented opportunities for efficiency, accuracy, and scalability. IA is not just about automating tasks but about augmenting human capabilities and freeing employees to focus on higher-value activities. It enables organizations to automate complex processes previously thought to be the exclusive domain of humans. This includes tasks that require understanding natural language, recognizing patterns, making rules-based decisions, and learning from past experiences. Nonetheless, automation may still displace 85 million jobs by 2025⁹.

The impact of IA is far-reaching, spanning various industries and sectors, and its importance is proliferating. It can transform operations, customer service, IT management, and other business areas. By automating routine tasks, IA allows businesses to deliver services more efficiently and accurately, improving customer satisfaction and competitive advantage.

Moreover, IA plays a crucial role in data analysis and decision-making. It can process vast amounts of data much faster and more accurately than humans, providing valuable insights to drive strategic decision-making. IA can also learn from these data, improving its performance over time.



Source: Precedence Research, 2022¹⁰

⁸ <u>https://www.uipath.com/rpa/intelligent-process-automation</u>

⁹ https://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF Future of Jobs 2020.pdf

¹⁰ <u>https://www.precedenceresearch.com/intelligent-process-automation-market</u> - link for 2023 report



Source: Emergen Research, 2023¹¹

The Need for Skilled Workers in IA

The growing importance of IA is creating a demand for skilled workers in the field. The need for skilled IA workers is driven by several factors, including the increasing complexity of IA technologies, the growing number of organizations adopting IA, and the need for IA workers to have a deep understanding of both business and technology.



¹¹ <u>https://www.emergenresearch.com/industry-report/intelligent-process-automation-market</u>

¹² https://www.mckinsev.com/featured-insights/future-of-work/skill-shift-automation-and-the-future-of-the-workforce

There are several challenges associated with developing skills in IA. One challenge is the rapidly changing nature of the field. IA technologies are constantly evolving, which means that IA workers need to be able to keep up with the latest trends. Another challenge is the need for more available training programs. A limited number of training programs offer comprehensive instruction in IA. This makes it difficult for people to find the training they need to develop the skills they need to be successful in the field.



Source: McKinsey, 2018¹³

The Need for a Structured Approach to Curriculum Development

Despite the significant benefits of IA, its adoption is challenging. These include the need for substantial upfront investment, the complexity of integrating IA technologies with existing systems, and the need for skills and expertise to manage and maintain these systems. Therefore, a structured approach to learning and skills development is essential to harness the full potential of IA.

The challenges associated with developing skills in IA highlight the need for a structured approach to curriculum development. A structured curriculum ensures that students are

¹³ https://www.mckinsey.com/featured-insights/future-of-work/skill-shift-automation-and-the-future-of-the-workforce

exposed to the latest IA technologies and can develop the skills they need to succeed in the field.

In the following sections, we will delve deeper into the various aspects of IA, including its basic and advanced concepts, risk management, strategic development, use cases, and governance. We will also provide detailed curricula for various program durations, outlining the skills to be developed and the evaluation procedures to be used.

Importance of structured learning in Intelligent Automation (IA)

Intelligent Automation (IA) is complex and rapidly evolving, with new technologies, methodologies, and best practices emerging regularly. This makes it essential for individuals and organizations to engage in structured learning to understand and leverage IA effectively.

Structured learning provides a systematic approach to understanding the various components of IA, from basic concepts and technologies to more advanced topics. It allows learners to build a solid foundation of knowledge and then gradually expand on it, ensuring a comprehensive understanding of the field.

Moreover, structured learning is crucial for bridging the skills gap in IA. Many organizations need more skilled professionals to implement IA effectively. A structured learning approach can address this issue by providing clear learning paths and objectives, enabling learners to develop the necessary skills systematically and efficiently.

Structured learning also plays a key role in fostering innovation in IA. Providing a deep understanding of IA technologies and methodologies equips learners with the knowledge and skills needed to innovate and drive improvements in IA implementation.

Furthermore, structured learning is essential for ensuring IA's safe and ethical use. It can provide learners with a thorough understanding of the potential risks and ethical considerations associated with IA and equip them with the skills to manage these risks effectively.

In the following sections, we will provide detailed curricula for structured learning in IA, covering various program durations and clearly describing the skills to be developed and the evaluation procedures. These curricula are designed to provide a comprehensive and structured approach to learning in IA, ensuring that learners are well-equipped to harness the full potential of this transformative technology.

A structured curriculum on IA should include the following elements:

A foundation in the basics of IA, such as AI, machine learning, and RPA.

Instruction in advanced IA topics like natural language processing, computer vision, and predictive analytics.

Training in the use of IA tools and platforms.

Exposure to real-world IA projects.

Assessment of knowledge and skills

Goals and objectives of the curricula

The primary goal of the curricula is to provide a comprehensive, structured learning path for individuals and organizations seeking to understand and leverage Intelligent Automation (IA). The curricula aim to equip learners with the knowledge and skills necessary to navigate the complex landscape of IA, from basic concepts and technologies to more advanced topics. The curricula are designed to be flexible and adaptable, catering to various program durations and learning preferences. They provide a roadmap for learning in IA, guiding learners from the basics to more advanced topics and equipping them with the skills needed to succeed in this rapidly evolving field.

The specific objectives of the curricula are as follows:

- 1. **Foundational Understanding**: To provide a solid foundation of knowledge in IA, including an understanding of the basic technologies and concepts involved.
- 2. **Advanced Knowledge**: To delve into more advanced topics in IA, such as risk management, strategic development, use cases, and governance.
- 3. **Skills Development**: To help learners develop practical skills to implement and manage IA technologies effectively.
- 4. **Bridging the Vocabulary Gap**: To ensure that learners can effectively communicate and collaborate in the field of IA by bridging the vocabulary/dictionary gap.

- 5. **Risk Management**: To equip learners with the knowledge and skills to identify and manage the potential risks of IA.
- 6. **Innovation and Strategic Development**: To foster innovation and strategic thinking in IA, enabling learners to drive improvements in IA implementation.
- 7. **Ethical Considerations**: To provide learners with a thorough understanding of the ethical considerations associated with IA, promoting the safe and responsible use of IA technologies.
- 8. **Evaluation and Continuous Improvement**: To establish clear evaluation procedures that allow learners to assess their progress and identify areas for improvement.





Understanding Intelligent Automation

Basics of IA: Technologies and Concepts

Intelligent Automation (IA) is a cutting-edge field that combines traditional automation with artificial intelligence (AI) to create systems capable of performing tasks that typically require human intelligence. These tasks range from simple rule-based activities to complex processes requiring decision-making, problem-solving, and learning capabilities¹⁴.

Two key technologies at the heart of IA are Robotic Process Automation (RPA) and Artificial Intelligence (AI).



Source: SAM Solutions, 2023¹⁵

Robotic Process Automation (RPA) is a technology that uses software robots or 'bots' to automate repetitive, rule-based tasks. These bots can interact with digital systems and software just like a human user, performing tasks such as data entry, processing transactions, and responding to simple customer service queries¹⁶.

¹⁴ <u>https://www.gartner.com/en/information-technology/glossary/robotic-process-automation-rpa</u>

¹⁵ <u>https://www.mckinsey.com/featured-insights/future-of-work/skill-shift-automation-and-the-future-of-the-workforce</u>

¹⁶ <u>https://www.uipath.com/rpa/robotic-process-automation</u>

Artificial Intelligence (AI), on the other hand, refers to a set of technologies that enable machines to mimic human intelligence. This includes machine learning (where machines can learn from experience), natural language processing (where machines can understand and generate human language), and computer vision (where machines can interpret visual information)¹⁷. Artificial intelligence (AI) may also be categorized into three types:

- Artificial Narrow Intelligence (ANI)
- Artificial General Intelligence (AGI)
- Artificial Super Intelligence (ASI)



Source: MentalStack by BBVA, 2023¹⁸

When combined, RPA and AI create Intelligent Automation systems that can perform repetitive tasks, learn from experience, adapt to new situations, and make decisions based on complex rules and patterns. This makes IA a powerful tool for improving efficiency, reducing errors, and freeing human workers to focus on more strategic, creative tasks¹⁹.

¹⁷ <u>https://www.mckinsey.com/capabilities/quantumblack/our-insights/an-executives-guide-to-ai</u>

¹⁸ <u>https://www.bbvaopenmind.com/en/technology/artificial-intelligence/intellectual-abilities-of-artificial-intelligence/</u>

¹⁹ <u>https://www.ey.com/en_ro/intelligent-automation</u>



Source: SCS, 2020²⁰

The concept of IA also extends to include other technologies, such as chatbots, virtual agents, and intelligent document processing, which use AI to interact with users, answer queries, and process unstructured data²¹.



Source: SAM Solutions, 2023²²

²⁰ https://www.scs.org.sg/articles/machine-learning-vs-deep-learning

²¹ <u>https://www.bearingpoint.com/en/services/technology/data-analytics-ai/</u>

²² https://www.mckinsey.com/featured-insights/future-of-work/skill-shift-automation-and-the-future-of-the-workforce

Advanced IA: Technologies and Concepts

As we delve deeper into the realm of Intelligent Automation (IA), we encounter more advanced technologies and concepts that extend beyond the foundational elements of Robotic Process Automation (RPA) and basic Artificial Intelligence (AI). These advanced elements of IA enable more complex tasks to be automated and allow for greater adaptability and learning capabilities²³.

One such advanced technology is **Machine Learning (ML)**, a subset of AI that enables machines to learn from data without being explicitly programmed. ML algorithms can identify patterns in large datasets and make predictions or decisions based on these patterns. This technology is instrumental in IA for tasks such as predictive maintenance, fraud detection, and customer segmentation²⁴.



Source: WordStream, 2021²⁵

²³ https://www.gartner.com/en/information-technology/glossary/robotic-process-automation-rpa

²⁴ https://www.mckinsey.com/capabilities/quantumblack/our-insights/an-executives-guide-to-ai

²⁵ https://www.wordstream.com/blog/ws/2017/07/28/machine-learning-applications

Natural Language Processing (NLP) is another advanced AI technology often used in IA. NLP enables machines to understand and generate human language, allowing them to interact with users more naturally and intuitively. This technology is commonly used in chatbots and virtual assistants, which can understand user queries and provide relevant responses²⁶. Learn more about NLP at DeepLearning.ai²⁷

Cognitive Automation, another advanced concept in IA, refers to systems that can handle unstructured data (such as text, images, and voice) and make decisions based on this data. These systems use a combination of ML, NLP, and other AI technologies to mimic human cognition, enabling them to perform tasks such as document analysis, sentiment analysis, and even medical diagnosis²⁸.

	RPA	Cognitive Automation
Purpose	To automate mundane, everyday tasks	To bring AI and ML technology into the automation workflow and assist humans in decision- making
Туре	Process-oriented	Knowledge-based
Automation Level	Simple day-to-day tasks	More complex tasks
ROI Time	Almost immediate	Takes time
Technical Skills	Uses basic technologies such as screen mapping, automation, etc.	Uses advanced technologies such as NLP, data mining, semantic analysis, etc.
Human Intervention	Requires human intervention for handling exceptions	Can handle exceptions on its own and requires no human intervention
Use Cases	Data entry, claims processing, resume scanning, order processing.	Trend analysis, customer service interactions, behavioral analysis, email automation, etc.

Source: ApexOn, 2021²⁹

Process Mining is a technique used in IA to discover, monitor, and improve actual processes by extracting knowledge from event logs readily available in today's information systems³⁰. This technique allows organizations to gain insights into their operations and identify opportunities for automation.

²⁶ <u>https://forum.uipath.com/t/nlp-implementation-through-uipath/147925</u>

²⁷ https://www.deeplearning.ai/resources/natural-language-processing/

²⁸ https://www.techtarget.com/searchcio/definition/cognitive-automation

²⁹ https://www.apexon.com/blog/rpa-vs-cognitive-automation-what-you-need-to-know/

³⁰ <u>https://www.bearingpoint.com/en-ie/insights-events/insights/process-mining/</u>

What is Process Mining?

Application of data analytics tools and concepts to improve workflows



Source: Towards Data Science, 2021³¹

Intelligent Document Processing (IDP) is an advanced application of IA that involves extracting and processing information from unstructured documents. IDP solutions use a combination of OCR (Optical Character Recognition), ML, and NLP to convert unstructured data into a structured format that can be used for further analysis or processing³².



Source: Towards Data Science, 2021³³

³¹ <u>https://towardsdatascience.com/what-is-process-mining-683b5eb6547c</u>

³² <u>https://www.uipath.com/product/document-understanding</u>

³³ <u>https://www.altexsoft.com/blog/intelligent-document-processing/</u>

Bridging the Vocabulary/Dictionary Gap in IA

As with any specialized field, Intelligent Automation (IA) comes with its own set of terminologies and jargon. Understanding these terms is crucial for effective communication and collaboration within the area. However, the rapid evolution of IA technologies and the diversity of disciplines involved can often lead to a "vocabulary gap," where different stakeholders may use other terms to refer to the same concept or the same word to refer to different concepts.

Bridging this vocabulary gap is an essential aspect of learning in IA. It involves learning the definitions of key terms and understanding their context and how they are used in practice. This can help to ensure clear communication, reduce misunderstandings, and facilitate effective collaboration among IA professionals.

Robotic Process Automation (RPA)	The use of software robots to automate repetitive, rule-based tasks.
Artificial Intelligence (AI)	A set of technologies that enable machines to mimic human intelligence.
Machine Learning (ML)	A subset of AI that enables machines to learn from data without being explicitly programmed.
Natural Language Processing (NLP)	An AI technology that enables machines to understand and generate human language.
Cognitive Automation	Systems that can handle unstructured data and make decisions based on this data.
Process Mining	A technique used to discover, monitor, and improve real processes by extracting knowledge from event logs.
Intelligent Document Processing (IDP)	The extraction and processing of information from unstructured documents using a combination of OCR, ML, and NLP.

Some of the key terms in IA include:

Curriculum Development for Intelligent Automation

Approach to Curriculum Development

Developing a curriculum for Intelligent Automation (IA) requires a systematic and thoughtful approach. The goal is to create a comprehensive learning path that covers the key concepts and technologies in IA and addresses the practical skills needed to implement and manage IA systems effectively. Notably, the curriculum also integrates aspects related to resilience and foresight, preparing learners to adapt to changes and anticipate future trends in the field of IA.

The following principles guide our approach to curriculum development for IA:

- 1. **Learner-Centered**: The curriculum is designed with the learner at the center. It considers the diverse backgrounds and learning needs of the learners and provides flexible learning paths that cater to different learning styles and paces.
- 2. **Comprehensive**: The curriculum covers a wide range of topics in IA, from basic concepts and technologies to more advanced topics such as risk management, strategic development, and governance. It also addresses the need to bridge the vocabulary gap in IA, ensuring that learners can effectively communicate and collaborate in this field³⁴.
- 3. **Resilience and Foresight**: The curriculum integrates aspects related to resilience and foresight, equipping learners with the skills to adapt to changes and anticipate future trends in IA. This includes understanding the potential risks and challenges in IA and developing strategies to mitigate these risks and seize new opportunities³⁵.
- 4. **Practical**: The curriculum emphasizes practical skills and applications of IA. It includes hands-on exercises and projects that allow learners to apply what they have learned in real-world contexts. It also provides case studies and examples from various industries to illustrate the practical applications of IA³⁶³⁷.

- ³⁵ <u>https://www.ey.com/en_be/workforce/the-ever-growing-importance-of-l-d-in-the-future-of-work</u>
- 36

³⁴ <u>https://venturebeat.com/virtual/meeting-the-challenge-of-skill-gaps-in-the-age-of-digital-transformation/</u>

https://www.mckinsey.com/~/media/mckinsey/industries/education/our%20insights/the%20skills%20revolution%20and%2 0the%20future%20of%20learning%20and%20earning/the-skills-revolution-and-the-future-of-learning-and-earning-reportf.pdf

³⁷ <u>https://www.bearingpoint.com/en/insights-events/insights/the-war-for-talent/</u>

- 5. **Up-to-Date**: The curriculum is regularly updated to reflect the latest trends and developments in IA. It draws on insights from leading consulting firms and research organizations.
- 6. **Assessment and Evaluation**: The curriculum includes clear evaluation procedures that allow learners to assess their progress and identify areas for improvement. These may include quizzes, assignments, projects, and exams.
- 7. **Collaboration and Networking**: The curriculum encourages collaboration and networking among learners. This can be facilitated through group projects, discussion forums, and networking events.

Bridging the gap in current skills

One of the key objectives of the Intelligent Automation (IA) curriculum is to bridge the gaps in current skills. As the field of IA continues to evolve, new skills are constantly emerging while others are becoming obsolete. This dynamic nature of the field can often lead to a skills gap, where the skills possessed by individuals and organizations do not match the skills needed to implement and manage IA systems effectively.

To address this issue, the curriculum includes a comprehensive assessment of current skills and identifies areas where improvement is needed. This assessment is based on the latest research and insights from leading consulting firms and research organizations.

The curriculum then provides targeted learning paths to bridge these skills gaps. These learning paths cover a wide range of topics in IA, from basic concepts and technologies to more advanced topics such as risk management, strategic development, and governance. They also include practical exercises and projects that allow learners to apply their new skills in real-world contexts.

In addition to bridging the gaps in current skills, the curriculum also aims to equip learners with the resilience and foresight needed to adapt to changes and anticipate future trends in IA. This includes understanding the potential risks and challenges in IA, developing strategies to mitigate them, and seizing new opportunities.

By bridging the gaps in current skills and fostering resilience and foresight, the curriculum aims to prepare learners for the future of IA. It equips them with the knowledge and skills they need to navigate the complex landscape of IA and empowers them to drive improvements in IA implementation and management.

Integrating various IA topics

Integrating various IA topics into a cohesive curriculum is critical to learning. The curriculum is designed to provide a comprehensive understanding of IA, covering various topics from basic to advanced levels. These topics are not taught in isolation but are integrated to allow learners to understand how they relate to each other and the broader field of IA.

The curriculum begins with foundational topics, such as the basics of IA technologies and concepts, which provide the groundwork for understanding more advanced topics. These foundational topics include Robotic Process Automation (RPA), Artificial Intelligence (AI), and the key terminologies used in IA.

Building on this foundation, the curriculum then delves into more advanced topics such as Machine Learning (ML), Natural Language Processing (NLP), Cognitive Automation, Process Mining, and Intelligent Document Processing (IDP). These topics are integrated to allow learners to see how they interrelate and contribute to the overall field of IA.

The curriculum also integrates topics related to the practical implementation and management of IA systems. These include risk management in IA, strategic development and management for IA, use cases for IA implementation, and governance of IA. These topics are crucial for understanding the technical aspects of IA and the strategic and operational considerations involved in implementing and managing IA systems.

In addition to these technical and practical topics, the curriculum also integrates aspects of resilience and foresight. This includes understanding the potential risks and challenges in IA, developing strategies to mitigate these risks, and anticipating future trends in IA. Integrating resilience and foresight into the curriculum prepares learners to adapt to changes and seize new opportunities in the rapidly evolving field of IA.

Through this integrated approach, the curriculum provides a comprehensive and cohesive learning journey that equips learners with the knowledge and skills they need to succeed in the field of IA.

Forward-Looking Activities in Skills Development

In the rapidly evolving field of Intelligent Automation (IA), more than acquiring current skills is required. Learners must also be prepared to continuously develop new skills and adapt to future trends and changes in the field. This requires a forward-looking approach to skills development, a key component of our IA curriculum. The curriculum includes several forward-looking activities to foster this continuous learning and adaptation. These activities include:

- 1. **Foresight Exercises**: These exercises encourage learners to anticipate future trends and developments in IA. They may involve analyzing current trends, predicting developments, and discussing their potential implications for IA.
- 2. **Scenario Planning**: This involves creating and analyzing different scenarios of how the field of IA might evolve. This can help learners to develop strategies for adapting to different potential futures.
- 3. **Continuous Learning Modules**: The curriculum includes regularly updated modules to reflect the latest trends and developments in IA. These modules allow learners to stay up-to-date with the latest knowledge and skills in the field.
- 4. **Resilience Training**: This involves developing the ability to adapt to changes and overcome challenges in IA. This includes understanding potential risks and challenges in IA, developing strategies to mitigate these risks, and building resilience to cope with changes and setbacks.
- 5. **Innovation Projects**: These projects encourage learners to innovatively apply their knowledge and skills. This can involve developing new IA solutions, improving existing ones, or finding new applications for IA technologies.

Through these forward-looking activities, the curriculum aims to equip learners with the skills and mindset they need to navigate the future of IA. It fosters a culture of continuous learning and adaptation, preparing learners to seize new opportunities and overcome challenges in the rapidly evolving field of IA.

Process of Curriculum Development

Developing a curriculum for Intelligent Automation (IA) is a systematic and iterative process involving several key steps. These steps are designed to ensure that the curriculum is comprehensive, relevant, and aligned with the needs of learners and the evolving field of IA³⁸.

1. **Needs Assessment**: The first step in the curriculum development process is to conduct a needs assessment. This involves identifying the knowledge and skills that

³⁸ <u>https://www.aect.org/docs/AECTstandards2012.pdf</u>

learners need to succeed in the field of IA. This step was already done in the project FOReSiGHT prior to its implementation, ³⁹ with the following results:

- 1. Why IA? Intelligent Automation is still a relatively new topic that has only recently been used in the industry. While broadly means combining Robotic Process Automation (RPA) with Artificial Intelligence (AI), the latter becomes a priority for CIOs only after RPA has proven its value. Moreover, throughout the project FOReSiGHT, AI became a buzzword with the appearance of ChatGPT and its successors; therefore, interest rose tremendously in the topic. This research provided an Intelligent Automation (IA) framework based on four main strategy pillars: invest, experiment, maintain, and divest. Each identified IA technology was briefly assessed using literature on large orgs that work partially or fully with the identified technologies. Intelligent Automation (IA) means achieving end-to-end automation by combining proven technologies like Robotic Process Automation (RPA) with new ones, like Chatbots, Process Mining, Data Mining, or Intelligent Optical Character Recognition (IOCR). While the RPA market is on pace to total \$2.4 billion in 2022, with banks, insurance companies, utilities, and telecommunications companies as leading adopters, Gartner states that other technologies are incumbent. New technologies require skilled people to code and implement the software. We are facing a time when large organizations are building their internal capabilities - also known as a "Center of Excellence," through which they assess, train, and deliver basic automation throughout the organization. In this context, getting the right skills in the organization will mean its digitalization and survival. Therefore, there is a direct link between business and community resilience, and IA, and the novelty of the tech concepts and models and potential linkages to business are still streamlining the merging of dictionaries between specialists.
- 2. **Learning Objectives**: Based on the needs assessment, clear and measurable learning objectives are defined for the curriculum. These objectives guide the development of the curriculum and provide a benchmark for evaluating its effectiveness⁴⁰.
- 3. **Content Development**: The next step is to develop the curriculum content. This involves selecting and organizing the topics to be covered and creating learning materials such as lectures, readings, exercises, and projects. The content is

³⁹ https://www.td.org/atd-blog/the-what-why-and-how-of-needs-assessments

⁴⁰ <u>https://cft.vanderbilt.edu/guides-sub-pages/blooms-taxonomy/</u>

designed to be comprehensive, covering a wide range of topics from basic to advanced levels and integrating aspects related to resilience and foresight.⁴¹.

- 4. **Instructional Design**: The curriculum is then structured to facilitate effective learning. This involves deciding on the sequence of topics, the teaching methods, and the balance between theoretical and practical learning. The learner-centered design provides flexible learning paths that cater to different learning styles and paces⁴².
- 5. **Evaluation and Assessment**: The curriculum includes clear evaluation and assessment procedures. These procedures allow learners to assess their progress, identify areas for improvement, and receive feedback on their performance.⁴³.
- 6. Review and Update: The curriculum should be regularly reviewed and updated to remain relevant and up-to-date. This involves monitoring changes in the field of IA, gathering feedback from learners and instructors, and making necessary adjustments to the curriculum.⁴⁴. Throughout project FOReSiGHT, the curricula were reviewed in four separate waves of the modified Agile methodology of project implementation.

Through this systematic and iterative process, the curriculum for IA is designed to provide a comprehensive, relevant, and effective learning experience. It equips learners with the knowledge and skills they need to succeed in the rapidly evolving field of IA and fosters a culture of continuous learning and adaptation.

Purpose and Overview of the Curricula

The purpose of the Intelligent Automation (IA) curricula is multifaceted, designed to address the diverse needs of its participants and the evolving landscape of IA. The curricula aim to:

1. **Bridge the Skills Gap**: The curricula are designed to address the current skills gap in IA. They provide comprehensive training in basic and advanced IA technologies

⁴¹ Morrison, G. R., Ross, S. M., Kalman, H. K., & Kemp, J. E. (2010). Designing effective instruction. John Wiley & Sons. - <u>https://www.wiley.com/en-ae/Designing+Effective+Instruction%2C+8th+Edition-p-9781119465980</u>

⁴² https://www.umsl.edu/~henschkej/andragogy articles added 04 06/groleau Andragogy in Action.pdf

⁴³ Suskie, L. (2009). Assessing student learning: A common sense guide. John Wiley & Sons. <u>https://www.wiley.com/en-us/Assessing+Student+Learning%3A+A+Common+Sense+Guide%2C+3rd+Edition-p-9781119426936</u>

⁴⁴ Dick, W., Carey, L., & Carey, J. O. (2009). The systematic design of instruction. Pearson. <u>https://www.pearson.com/en-us/subject-catalog/p/systematic-design-of-instruction-the/P20000000952/9780137510344</u>

and concepts, equipping participants with the knowledge and skills they need to succeed in the field.

- 2. **Promote Continuous Learning**: The curricula foster a culture of continuous learning. They include forward-looking activities in skills development, such as foresight exercises and continuous learning modules, which encourage participants to stay up-to-date with the latest trends and developments in IA.
- 3. **Integrate Resilience and Foresight**: The curricula integrate aspects related to resilience and foresight. They equip participants with the ability to adapt to changes, overcome challenges, and anticipate future trends in IA.
- 4. **Prepare for Practical Implementation**: The curricula prepare participants for implementing and managing IA systems. They cover topics such as risk management in IA, strategic development and management for IA, use cases for IA implementation, and governance of IA.
- 5. **Bridge the Vocabulary/Dictionary Gap**: The curricula aim to bridge the vocabulary/dictionary gap in IA. They provide a common language and understanding of IA, facilitating communication and collaboration among participants from different backgrounds.
- 6. **Cater to Diverse Participants**: The curricula cater to a diverse range of participants, including students, teachers, trainers, entrepreneurs, professionals, and experts. They provide flexible learning paths that cater to different learning styles and paces.

Through these purposes, the IA curricula aim to equip participants with the knowledge and skills they need to succeed in the rapidly evolving field of IA, foster a culture of continuous learning and adaptation, and contribute to the broader development of the IA field.

The Intelligent Automation (IA) curricula are structured to cater to various learning needs and durations. They are designed to provide comprehensive, flexible, and forward-looking learning experiences. The curricula are divided into three main program durations: Micro Program, Short Term, and Long Term.

Structure of the Curricula: The curricula are structured around key topics in IA, including basic and advanced IA technologies and concepts, risk management in IA, strategic development and management for IA, use cases for IA implementation, and governance. Each topic is covered in depth, balancing theoretical knowledge and practical application. The curricula also integrate aspects of resilience and foresight, preparing participants to adapt to changes and anticipate future trends in IA.



The IA curricula cater to a wide range of learning needs and objectives through these different program durations. They provide flexible learning paths that allow learners to choose the level of depth and duration that suits their needs.

Examples of Learning paths for Intelligent automation

The concept of 'learning paths' has gained significant traction in education and professional development. A learning path is a sequential and curated set of educational resources or courses designed to guide learners toward a specific learning goal or competency⁴⁵.

Learning paths are typically structured to allow learners to progress from foundational knowledge to more advanced concepts, ensuring a comprehensive understanding of the subject matter. They are often personalized to cater to each learner's unique learning needs and pace, thereby enhancing the effectiveness of the learning process⁴⁶.

Learning paths are rooted in the understanding that learning is not a one-size-fits-all process. Different learners have different learning styles, prior knowledge, and objectives. By providing a structured and personalized learning journey, learning paths enable learners to acquire knowledge and skills in a manner that is most effective for them⁴⁷.

Moreover, learning paths are about more than just the content. They also encompass assessments, feedback mechanisms, and opportunities for practical application, providing a holistic learning experience. They are often integrated with learning management systems, enabling tracking of learner progress and performance⁴⁸.

Learning paths represent a strategic and learner-centric approach to education and professional development. They provide a roadmap for learners to achieve their learning goals, enhancing the efficiency and effectiveness of the learning process⁴⁹.

We included our curricula and study materials in specific learning paths, as listed below.

Apart from these learning paths, we are providing in the next sections, specific curricula for micro-programs, short-term programs, and long-term programs for managers (graduate studies), business students (undergraduate and graduate studies), non-tech students (undergraduate studies) and entrepreneurs (life-long-learning courses).

⁴⁵ <u>https://www.learnupon.com/blog/learning-paths-walkthrough/</u>

⁴⁶ https://www.instancy.com/what-are-the-10-essentials-to-a-learning-path/

⁴⁷ https://www.learnupon.com/blog/learning-paths-walkthrough/

⁴⁸ <u>https://www.instancy.com/what-are-the-10-essentials-to-a-learning-path/</u>

⁴⁹ <u>https://www.learnupon.com/blog/learning-paths-walkthrough/</u>

Audience	Topics	Objectives/Goals	Course Modules	Content Types	Duration	Assessment & Feedback	Certification
Managers	Intelligent Automation	- Understand IA principles - Lead IA integration - Optimize business processes	 IA Basics IA & Leadership Case Studies Best Practices 	E-Learning, Webinars, Case Studies	2 Months	Quizzes, Project, Survey, Feedback Sessions	IA Management Certificate
Business Students	Intelligent Automation	- Understand IA principles - Apply IA in business scenarios - Analyze IA impact on businesses	 Introduction to IA IA Applications IA & Business Strategy Real-world Examples 	E-Learning, Workshops, Case Studies	1 Semester	Midterm, Final Exam, Group Projects, Class Discussions	Course Completion Certificate
Tech Students	Intelligent Automation	- Grasp IA principles - Develop IA tools & solutions - Analyze automation algorithms	 IA Concepts Automation Tools Algorithms & IA IA Project 	E-Learning, Labs, Workshops, Project	1 Semester	Midterm, Final Exam, Project, Code Reviews	Course Completion Certificate
Non-Tech Students	Intelligent Automation	 Understand IA concepts Grasp the impact of IA on society Evaluate ethical considerations 	 IA Fundamentals IA & Society Ethics in IA Discussion & Case Studies 	E-Learning, Discussions, Case Studies	1 Semester	Midterm, Final Exam, Group Discussions, Essays	Course Completion Certificate
Entrepreneurs	Intelligent Automation	- Grasp IA principles - Implement IA in startups - Optimize IA for business growth	 IA Basics IA & Startups Optimizing IA Case Studies & Best Practices 	E-Learning, Webinars, Case Studies	3 Months	Quizzes, Project, Survey, Feedback Sessions	IA for Entrepreneurs Certificate

Curricula on Intelligent Automation

Curriculum 1: Microprogram on Intelligent Automation for Managers

Course Description:

This intensive one-week microprogram is designed to give managers a comprehensive understanding of Intelligent Automation (IA). The course will cover the basics of IA, including its technologies and concepts and its strategic applications in business management. The course will also explore the role of managers in implementing IA and managing its risks and challenges.

Learning Outcomes:

Upon completion of this microprogram, participants will be able to:

- 1. Understand the fundamental technologies and concepts of IA.
- 2. Identify the potential applications of IA in their business operations.
- 3. Develop strategies for the effective implementation of IA.
- 4. Manage the risks and challenges associated with IA.
- 5. Lead and manage teams in an IA-driven environment.

Course Content:

- 1. Introduction to Intelligent Automation: Overview of IA, its technologies, and concepts.
- 2. Applications of IA in Business: Exploration of how IA can enhance business operations and performance.
- 3. Strategic Implementation of IA: Development of strategies for effectively implementing IA.
- 4. Risk Management in IA: Identifying and managing the risks and challenges associated with IA.
- 5. Leadership and Management in an IA-Driven Environment: Exploration of the role of managers in leading and managing teams in an IA-driven environment.

Evaluation Procedures:

The evaluation for this microprogram will be based on:

- 1. Participation and Engagement (20%): Participants will be evaluated on their active participation and engagement in the course activities and discussions.
- 2. Assignments (40%): Participants must complete assignments demonstrating their understanding of the course content.
- 3. Final Project (40%): Participants must develop a strategic plan for implementing IA in a business scenario. The plan should demonstrate their understanding of IA and

its strategic applications, as well as their ability to manage the risks and challenges associated with IA.

Curriculum 2: Short-Term Program on Intelligent Automation for Managers

Course Description:

This 90-hour short-term program is designed to give managers an in-depth understanding of Intelligent Automation (IA). The course will cover the fundamentals of IA, its advanced technologies and concepts, and its strategic applications in business management. The course will also explore the role of managers in implementing IA, managing its risks, and leading in an IA-driven environment.

Learning Outcomes:

Upon completion of this short-term program, participants will be able to:

- 1. Understand the fundamental and advanced technologies and concepts of IA.
- 2. Identify and evaluate the potential applications of IA in their business operations.
- 3. Develop and implement strategies for the effective use of IA.
- 4. Manage the risks and challenges associated with IA.
- 5. Lead and manage teams in an IA-driven environment.
- 6. Understand and apply the principles of governance in IA.

Course Content:

- 1. Introduction to Intelligent Automation: Overview of IA, its technologies, and concepts.
- 2. Advanced IA Technologies and Concepts: In-depth exploration of advanced IA technologies and concepts.
- 3. Applications of IA in Business: Identifying and evaluating how IA can enhance business operations and performance.
- 4. Strategic Implementation of IA: Developing and implementing strategies for effectively using IA.
- 5. Risk Management in IA: Identifying and managing the risks and challenges associated with IA.
- 6. Leadership and Management in an IA-Driven Environment: Exploration of the role of managers in leading and managing teams in an IA-driven environment.
- 7. Governance of IA: Understanding and application of the principles of governance in IA.

Evaluation Procedures:

The evaluation for this short-term program will be based on:

- 1. Participation and Engagement (20%): Participants will be evaluated on their active participation and engagement in the course activities and discussions.
- 2. Assignments (30%): Participants must complete assignments demonstrating their understanding of the course content.

- 3. Midterm Exam (20%): A midterm exam will be conducted to assess the participants' understanding of the fundamental and advanced technologies and concepts of IA.
- 4. Final Project (30%): Participants must develop a strategic plan for implementing IA in a business scenario. The plan should demonstrate their understanding of IA and its strategic applications, their ability to manage the risks and challenges associated with IA, and their understanding of the principles of governance in IA.

Curriculum 3: Long-Term Program on Intelligent Automation for Managers

Course Description:

This long-term program, spanning two semesters with five courses per semester, is designed to provide managers with a comprehensive and in-depth understanding of Intelligent Automation (IA). The course will cover the fundamentals and advanced aspects of IA, its strategic applications in business management, and the role of managers in implementing IA, managing its risks, and leading in an IA-driven environment. The program also integrates aspects of resilience and foresight, preparing participants to adapt to changes and anticipate future trends in IA.

Learning Outcomes:

Upon completion of this long-term program, participants will be able to:

- 1. Understand the fundamental and advanced technologies and concepts of IA.
- 2. Identify and evaluate the potential applications of IA in their business operations.
- 3. Develop and implement strategies for the effective use of IA.
- 4. Manage the risks and challenges associated with IA.
- 5. Lead and manage teams in an IA-driven environment.
- 6. Understand and apply the principles of governance in IA.
- 7. Demonstrate resilience and foresight in the face of changes and future trends in IA.

Course Content:

The program is divided into two semesters, each consisting of five courses.

Semester 1:

- 1. Introduction to Intelligent Automation: Overview of IA, its technologies, and concepts.
- 2. Advanced IA Technologies and Concepts: In-depth exploration of advanced IA technologies and concepts.
- 3. Applications of IA in Business: Identifying and evaluating how IA can enhance business operations and performance.
- 4. Strategic Implementation of IA: Developing and implementing strategies for effectively using IA.
- 5. Risk Management in IA: Identifying and managing the risks and challenges associated with IA.

Semester 2:

- 1. Leadership and Management in an IA-Driven Environment: Exploration of the role of managers in leading and managing teams in an IA-driven environment.
- 2. Governance of IA: Understanding and application of the principles of governance in IA.
- 3. Resilience in IA: Development of resilience strategies to adapt to changes in IA.

- 4. Foresight in IA: Anticipation of future trends in IA and development of forwardlooking strategies.
- 5. Capstone Project: Application of the knowledge and skills gained throughout the program in a real-world IA project.

Evaluation Procedures:

The evaluation for this long-term program will be based on:

- 1. Participation and Engagement (20%): Participants will be evaluated on their active participation and engagement in the course activities and discussions.
- 2. Assignments (30%): Participants will be required to complete assignments demonstrating their understanding of the course content and ability to apply resilience and foresight strategies.
- 3. Exams (20%): Midterm and final exams will be conducted to assess the participants' understanding of the fundamental and advanced technologies and concepts of IA.
- 4. Capstone Project (30%): Participants must develop a strategic plan for implementing IA in a business scenario. The plan should demonstrate their understanding of IA and its strategic applications, their ability to manage the risks and challenges associated with IA, their understanding of the principles of governance in IA, and their ability to apply resilience and foresight strategies.

Curriculum 4: Microprogram on Intelligent Automation for Entrepreneurs

Course Description:

This microprogram is designed to equip entrepreneurs with a foundational understanding of Intelligent Automation (IA). The course will cover the basics of IA, its potential applications in various business operations, and the strategic considerations for implementing IA in a startup or small business setting. The course is structured to cater to adult learners, focusing on practical, real-world applications of IA.

Learning Outcomes:

Upon completion of this microprogram, participants will be able to:

- 1. Understand the fundamental technologies and concepts of IA.
- 2. Identify potential applications of IA in their business operations.
- 3. Develop a strategic plan for the implementation of IA in their business.
- 4. Understand the risks associated with IA and develop strategies to manage them.

Course Content:

- 1. Introduction to Intelligent Automation: Overview of IA, its technologies, and concepts.
- 2. Applications of IA in Business: Exploration of how IA can enhance various business operations, focusing on applications relevant to startups and small businesses.
- 3. Strategic Implementation of IA: Development of a strategic plan for implementing IA, including considerations for budget, resources, and timeline.
- 4. Risk Management in IA: Identifying the risks associated with IA and developing strategies to manage these risks.

Evaluation Procedures:

The evaluation for this microprogram will be based on:

- 1. Participation and Engagement (20%): Participants will be evaluated on their active participation and engagement in the course activities and discussions.
- 2. Assignments (40%): Participants must complete assignments demonstrating their understanding of the course content.
- 3. Final Project (40%): Participants must develop a strategic plan for implementing IA in a hypothetical business scenario. The plan should demonstrate their understanding of IA, its potential applications, and their ability to manage the risks associated with IA.

Curriculum 5: Short-term program on Intelligent Automation for Entrepreneurs

Course Description:

This 90-hour short-term program is designed to provide entrepreneurs with a comprehensive understanding of Intelligent Automation (IA). The course will delve into the basics of IA, its potential applications in various business operations, strategic considerations for implementing IA, and risk management. The program is structured to cater to adult learners, focusing on practical, real-world applications of IA.

Learning Outcomes:

Upon completion of this short-term program, participants will be able to:

- 1. Understand the fundamental technologies and concepts of IA.
- 2. Identify potential applications of IA in their business operations.
- 3. Develop a strategic plan for the implementation of IA in their business.
- 4. Understand the risks associated with IA and develop strategies to manage them.
- 5. Understand and apply the principles of governance in IA.

Course Content:

- 1. Introduction to Intelligent Automation: Overview of IA, its technologies, and concepts.
- 2. Applications of IA in Business: Exploration of how IA can enhance various business operations, focusing on applications relevant to startups and small businesses.
- 3. Strategic Implementation of IA: Development of a strategic plan for implementing IA, including considerations for budget, resources, and timeline.
- 4. Risk Management in IA: Identifying the risks associated with IA and developing strategies to manage these risks.
- 5. Governance of IA: Understanding and application of the principles of governance in IA.

Evaluation Procedures:

The evaluation for this short-term program will be based on:

- 1. Participation and Engagement (20%): Participants will be evaluated on their active participation and engagement in the course activities and discussions.
- 2. Assignments (30%): Participants must complete assignments demonstrating their understanding of the course content.
- 3. Midterm Exam (20%): A midterm exam will be conducted to assess the participants' understanding of IA's fundamental technologies and concepts.
- 4. Final Project (30%): Participants must develop a strategic plan for implementing IA in a hypothetical business scenario. The plan should demonstrate their

understanding of IA, its potential applications, their ability to manage the risks associated with IA, and their understanding of the principles of governance in IA.

Curriculum 6: Long-term program on Intelligent Automation for Entrepreneurs

Course Description:

This long-term program, consisting of ten 40-hour courses, is designed to provide entrepreneurs with a comprehensive and in-depth understanding of Intelligent Automation (IA). The course will cover the fundamentals and advanced aspects of IA, its strategic applications in business management, and the role of entrepreneurs in implementing IA, managing its risks, and leading in an IA-driven environment. The program is structured to cater to adult learners, focusing on practical, real-world applications of IA.

Learning Outcomes:

Upon completion of this long-term program, participants will be able to:

- 1. Understand the fundamental and advanced technologies and concepts of IA.
- 2. Identify and evaluate the potential applications of IA in their business operations.
- 3. Develop and implement strategies for the effective use of IA.
- 4. Manage the risks and challenges associated with IA.
- 5. Lead and manage teams in an IA-driven environment.
- 6. Understand and apply the principles of governance in IA.

Course Content:

The program consists of ten courses:

- 1. Introduction to Intelligent Automation: Overview of IA, its technologies, and concepts.
- 2. Advanced IA Technologies and Concepts: In-depth exploration of advanced IA technologies and concepts.
- 3. Applications of IA in Business: Identifying and evaluating how IA can enhance various business operations.
- 4. Strategic Implementation of IA: Developing and implementing strategies for effectively using IA.
- 5. Risk Management in IA: Identifying and managing the risks and challenges associated with IA.
- 6. Leadership and Management in an IA-Driven Environment: Exploration of the role of entrepreneurs in leading and managing teams in an IA-driven environment.
- 7. Governance of IA: Understanding and application of the principles of governance in IA.
- 8. Entrepreneurship and IA: Exploration of the intersection of entrepreneurship and IA, including case studies of successful IA-driven startups.
- 9. Innovation and IA: Understanding how IA can drive innovation in business operations.

10. Capstone Project: Application of the knowledge and skills gained throughout the program in a real-world IA project.

Evaluation Procedures:

The evaluation for this long-term program will be based on:

- 1. Participation and Engagement (20%): Participants will be evaluated on their active participation and engagement in the course activities and discussions.
- 2. Assignments (30%): Participants must complete assignments demonstrating their understanding of the course content.
- 3. Exams (20%): Midterm and final exams will be conducted to assess the participants' understanding of the fundamental and advanced technologies and concepts of IA.
- 4. Capstone Project (30%): Participants must develop a strategic plan for implementing IA in a hypothetical business scenario. The plan should demonstrate their understanding of IA, its potential applications, their ability to manage the risks associated with IA, and their understanding of the principles of governance in IA.

Curriculum 7: Microprogram on Intelligent Automation for Business students - undergraduate

Course Description:

This microprogram, lasting for 40 hours, is designed to introduce undergraduate business students to Intelligent Automation (IA). The course will cover the basics of IA, its potential applications in business, and the strategic considerations for implementing IA in a business setting. The course is structured to cater to the needs of undergraduate students, with a focus on practical, real-world applications of IA.

Learning Outcomes:

Upon completion of this microprogram, students will be able to:

- 1. Understand the fundamental technologies and concepts of IA.
- 2. Identify potential applications of IA in various business operations.
- 3. Understand the strategic considerations for implementing IA in a business setting.
- 4. Understand the risks associated with IA and basic strategies to manage them.

Course Content:

- 1. Introduction to Intelligent Automation: Overview of IA, its technologies, and concepts.
- 2. Applications of IA in Business: Exploration of how IA can enhance various business operations, focusing on applications relevant to business students.
- 3. Strategic Implementation of IA: Understanding of the strategic considerations for implementing IA, including considerations for budget, resources, and timeline.
- 4. Risk Management in IA: Basic understanding of the risks associated with IA and strategies to manage these risks.

Evaluation Procedures:

The evaluation for this microprogram will be based on:

- 1. Participation and Engagement (20%): Students will be evaluated on their active participation and engagement in the course activities and discussions.
- 2. Assignments (40%): Students must complete assignments demonstrating their understanding of the course content.
- 3. Final Exam (40%): A final exam will assess the students' understanding of IA's fundamental technologies and concepts, its potential applications, and the strategic considerations for implementing IA in a business setting.

Curriculum 8: Short-term program on Intelligent Automation for Business students – undergraduate

Course Description:

This 90-hour short-term program is designed to provide undergraduate business students with a comprehensive understanding of Intelligent Automation (IA). The course will delve into the basics of IA, its potential applications in various business operations, strategic considerations for implementing IA, and risk management. The program is structured to cater to undergraduate students, focusing on practical, real-world applications of IA.

Learning Outcomes:

Upon completion of this short-term program, students will be able to:

- 1. Understand the fundamental technologies and concepts of IA.
- 2. Identify potential applications of IA in various business operations.
- 3. Develop a strategic plan for the implementation of IA in their business.
- 4. Understand the risks associated with IA and develop strategies to manage them.
- 5. Understand and apply the principles of governance in IA.

Course Content:

- 1. Introduction to Intelligent Automation: Overview of IA, its technologies, and concepts.
- 2. Applications of IA in Business: Exploration of how IA can enhance various business operations, focusing on applications relevant to business students.
- 3. Strategic Implementation of IA: Development of a strategic plan for implementing IA, including considerations for budget, resources, and timeline.
- 4. Risk Management in IA: Identifying the risks associated with IA and developing strategies to manage these risks.
- 5. Governance of IA: Understanding and application of the principles of governance in IA.

Evaluation Procedures:

The evaluation for this short-term program will be based on:

- 1. Participation and Engagement (20%): Students will be evaluated on their active participation and engagement in the course activities and discussions.
- 2. Assignments (30%): Students must complete assignments demonstrating their understanding of the course content.
- 3. Midterm Exam (20%): A midterm exam will be conducted to assess the students' understanding of the fundamental technologies and concepts of IA.

4. Final Project (30%): Students must develop a strategic plan for implementing IA in a hypothetical business scenario. The plan should demonstrate their understanding of IA, its potential applications, their ability to manage the risks associated with IA, and their understanding of the principles of governance in IA.

Curriculum 9: Long-term program on Intelligent Automation for Business students - undergraduate

Course Description:

This long-term program, spanning two semesters with five 56-hour courses each semester, is designed to provide undergraduate business students with a comprehensive and indepth understanding of Intelligent Automation (IA). The program will cover the basics to advanced aspects of IA, its potential applications in business, strategic considerations for implementing IA, risk management, and governance. The program is structured to cater to the needs of undergraduate students, with a focus on practical, real-world applications of IA.

Learning Outcomes:

Upon completion of this long-term program, students will be able to:

- 1. Understand the fundamentals of advanced technologies and concepts of IA.
- 2. Identify and evaluate potential applications of IA in business operations.
- 3. Develop and implement strategies for the effective use of IA.
- 4. Understand the risks associated with IA and develop strategies to manage them.
- 5. Understand and apply the principles of governance in IA.

Course Content:

Semester 1:

- 1. Introduction to Intelligent Automation: Overview of IA, its technologies, and concepts.
- 2. Applications of IA in Business: Exploration of how IA can enhance various business operations.
- 3. Strategic Implementation of IA: Development of a strategic plan for implementing IA.
- 4. Risk Management in IA: Identification of the risks associated with IA and strategies to manage these risks.
- 5. Governance of IA: Understanding and application of the principles of governance in IA.

Semester 2:

- 1. Advanced Intelligent Automation: In-depth exploration of advanced IA technologies and concepts.
- 2. Strategic Development/Management for IA: Advanced strategies for effectively using IA in business.
- 3. Use Cases for IA Implementation: Real-world examples and case studies of IA implementation in business.

- 4. Risk Management in Advanced IA: Advanced strategies for managing the risks associated with IA.
- 5. Governance of Advanced IA: Advanced principles of governance in IA.

Evaluation Procedures:

The evaluation for this long-term program will be based on:

- 1. Participation and Engagement (20%): Students will be evaluated on their active participation and engagement in the course activities and discussions.
- 2. Assignments (30%): Students must complete assignments demonstrating their understanding of the course content.
- 3. Midterm Exams (20%): Midterm exams will be conducted each semester to assess the students' understanding of the course content.
- 4. Final Projects (30%): Students must develop a strategic plan for implementing IA in a hypothetical business scenario at the end of each semester. The plan should demonstrate their understanding of IA, its potential applications, their ability to manage the risks associated with IA, and their understanding of the principles of governance in IA.

Curriculum 10: Microprogram on Intelligent Automation for Business students - graduate

Course Description:

This microprogram, lasting 40 hours, is designed to provide graduate business students with a comprehensive understanding of Intelligent Automation (IA). The course will delve into the basics and advanced aspects of IA, its potential applications in business management, and the strategic considerations for implementing IA. The course is structured to cater to the needs of graduate students, with a focus on practical, real-world applications of IA.

Learning Outcomes:

Upon completion of this microprogram, students will be able to:

- 1. Understand the fundamental and advanced technologies and concepts of IA.
- 2. Identify and evaluate the potential applications of IA in their business operations.
- 3. Develop and implement strategies for the effective use of IA.
- 4. Understand the risks associated with IA and develop strategies to manage them.

Course Content:

- 1. Introduction to Intelligent Automation: Overview of IA, its technologies, and concepts.
- 2. Advanced IA Technologies and Concepts: In-depth exploration of advanced IA technologies and concepts.
- 3. Applications of IA in Business: Identifying and evaluating how IA can enhance various business operations.
- 4. Strategic Implementation of IA: Developing and implementing strategies for effectively using IA.
- 5. Risk Management in IA: Identification and management of the risks associated with IA.

Evaluation Procedures:

The evaluation for this microprogram will be based on:

- 1. Participation and Engagement (20%): Students will be evaluated on their active participation and engagement in the course activities and discussions.
- 2. Assignments (30%): Students must complete assignments demonstrating their understanding of the course content.
- 3. Midterm Exam (20%): A midterm exam will be conducted to assess the students' understanding of the fundamental and advanced technologies and concepts of IA.
- 4. Final Project (30%): Students must develop a strategic plan for implementing IA in a hypothetical business scenario. The plan should demonstrate their understanding

of IA, its potential applications, and their ability to manage the risks associated with IA.

Curriculum 11: Short-term program on Intelligent Automation for Business students - graduate

Course Description:

This 90-hour short-term program is designed to provide graduate business students with an in-depth understanding of Intelligent Automation (IA). The course will delve into the advanced aspects of IA, its potential applications in business management, strategic considerations for implementing IA, risk management, and governance. The program is structured to cater to the needs of graduate students, with a focus on practical, real-world applications of IA.

Learning Outcomes:

Upon completion of this short-term program, students will be able to:

- 1. Understand the advanced technologies and concepts of IA.
- 2. Identify and evaluate the potential applications of IA in their business operations.
- 3. Develop and implement strategies for the effective use of IA.
- 4. Understand the risks associated with IA and develop strategies to manage them.
- 5. Understand and apply the principles of governance in IA.

Course Content:

- 1. Advanced Intelligent Automation: In-depth exploration of advanced IA technologies and concepts.
- 2. Applications of IA in Business: Identifying and evaluating how IA can enhance various business operations.
- 3. Strategic Implementation of IA: Developing and implementing strategies for effectively using IA.
- 4. Risk Management in IA: Identification and management of the risks associated with IA.
- 5. Governance of IA: Understanding and application of the principles of governance in IA.

Evaluation Procedures:

The evaluation for this short-term program will be based on:

- 1. Participation and Engagement (20%): Students will be evaluated on their active participation and engagement in the course activities and discussions.
- 2. Assignments (30%): Students must complete assignments demonstrating their understanding of the course content.
- 3. Midterm Exam (20%): A midterm exam will be conducted to assess the students' understanding of the advanced technologies and concepts of IA.

4. Final Project (30%): Students must develop a strategic plan for implementing IA in a hypothetical business scenario. The plan should demonstrate their understanding of IA, its potential applications, their ability to manage the risks associated with IA, and their understanding of the principles of governance in IA.

Curriculum 12: Long-term program on Intelligent Automation for Business students - graduate

Course Description:

This long-term program, spanning two semesters with five 56-hour courses each semester, is designed to provide graduate business students with a comprehensive and in-depth understanding of Intelligent Automation (IA). The program will cover advanced aspects of IA, its potential applications in business management, strategic considerations for implementing IA, risk management, and governance. The program is structured to cater to the needs of graduate students, with a focus on practical, real-world applications of IA.

Learning Outcomes:

Upon completion of this long-term program, students will be able to:

- 1. Understand the advanced technologies and concepts of IA.
- 2. Identify and evaluate potential applications of IA in business management.
- 3. Develop and implement advanced strategies for the effective use of IA.
- 4. Understand the risks associated with IA and develop advanced strategies to manage them.
- 5. Understand and apply the principles of governance in IA.

Course Content:

Semester 1:

- 1. Advanced Intelligent Automation: In-depth exploration of advanced IA technologies and concepts.
- 2. Applications of IA in Business Management: Exploration of how IA can enhance various business management operations.
- Strategic Implementation of IA: Development of a strategic plan for implementing IA.
- 4. Risk Management in IA: Identification of the risks associated with IA and strategies to manage these risks.
- 5. Governance of IA: Understanding and application of the principles of governance in IA.

Semester 2:

- 1. Advanced IA Technologies and Concepts: Further exploration of advanced IA technologies and concepts.
- 2. Strategic Development/Management for IA: Advanced strategies for effectively using IA in business management.
- 3. Use Cases for IA Implementation in Business Management: Real-world examples and case studies of IA implementation in business management.

- 4. Risk Management in Advanced IA: Advanced strategies for managing the risks associated with IA.
- 5. Governance of Advanced IA: Advanced principles of governance in IA.

Evaluation Procedures:

The evaluation for this long-term program will be based on:

- 1. Participation and Engagement (20%): Students will be evaluated on their active participation and engagement in the course activities and discussions.
- 2. Assignments (30%): Students must complete assignments demonstrating their understanding of the course content.
- 3. Midterm Exams (20%): Midterm exams will be conducted each semester to assess the students' understanding of the course content.
- 4. Final Projects (30%): Students must develop a strategic plan for implementing IA in a hypothetical business management scenario at the end of each semester. The plan should demonstrate their understanding of IA, its potential applications, their ability to manage the risks associated with IA, and their understanding of the principles of governance in IA.

Curriculum 13: Microprogram on Intelligent Automation for Non-tech students - undergraduate

Course Description:

This microprogram is designed to introduce non-tech undergraduate students to the field of Intelligent Automation (IA). The course will cover the basics of IA and its potential applications in various non-tech fields. The course is structured to cater to the needs of undergraduate students, with a focus on practical, real-world applications of IA.

Learning Outcomes:

Upon completion of this microprogram, students will be able to:

- 1. Understand the fundamental technologies and concepts of IA.
- 2. Identify potential applications of IA in their respective fields.
- 3. Understand the basic strategic considerations for implementing IA in a non-tech setting.
- 4. Understand the risks associated with IA and basic strategies to manage them.

Course Content:

- 1. Introduction to Intelligent Automation: Overview of IA, its technologies, and concepts.
- 2. Applications of IA in Non-Tech Fields: Exploration of how IA can enhance various non-tech operations, focusing on applications relevant to non-tech students.
- 3. Strategic Implementation of IA: Understanding of the basic strategic considerations for implementing IA, including considerations for budget, resources, and timeline.
- 4. Risk Management in IA: Basic understanding of the risks associated with IA and strategies to manage these risks.

Evaluation Procedures:

The evaluation for this microprogram will be based on:

- 1. Participation and Engagement (20%): Students will be evaluated on their active participation and engagement in the course activities and discussions.
- 2. Assignments (40%): Students must complete assignments demonstrating their understanding of the course content.
- 3. Final Exam (40%): A final exam will assess the students' understanding of the fundamental technologies and concepts of IA, its potential applications, and the strategic considerations for implementing IA in a non-tech setting.

Curriculum 14: Short-term program on Intelligent Automation for Non-tech students - undergraduate

Course Description:

This 90-hour short-term program is designed to provide non-tech undergraduate students with a comprehensive understanding of Intelligent Automation (IA). The course will delve into the basics of IA, its potential applications in various non-tech fields, strategic considerations for implementing IA, and risk management. The program is structured to cater to the needs of undergraduate students, with a focus on practical, real-world applications of IA.

Learning Outcomes:

Upon completion of this short-term program, students will be able to:

- 1. Understand the fundamental technologies and concepts of IA.
- 2. Identify potential applications of IA in their respective fields.
- 3. Develop a basic strategic plan for the implementation of IA in their field.
- 4. Understand the risks associated with IA and develop strategies to manage them.

Course Content:

- 1. Introduction to Intelligent Automation: Overview of IA, its technologies, and concepts.
- 2. Applications of IA in Non-Tech Fields: Exploration of how IA can enhance various non-tech operations, focusing on applications relevant to non-tech students.
- 3. Strategic Implementation of IA: Development of a basic strategic plan for implementing IA, including considerations for budget, resources, and timeline.
- 4. Risk Management in IA: Identifying the risks associated with IA and developing strategies to manage these risks.

Evaluation Procedures:

The evaluation for this short-term program will be based on:

- 1. Participation and Engagement (20%): Students will be evaluated on their active participation and engagement in the course activities and discussions.
- 2. Assignments (30%): Students must complete assignments demonstrating their understanding of the course content.
- 3. Midterm Exam (20%): A midterm exam will be conducted to assess the students' understanding of the fundamental technologies and concepts of IA.
- 4. Final Project (30%): Students must develop a strategic plan for implementing IA in a hypothetical non-tech scenario. The plan should demonstrate their understanding of IA, its potential applications, and their ability to manage the risks associated with IA.

Curriculum 15: Long-term program on Intelligent Automation for Non-tech students – undergraduate

Course Description:

This long-term program, spanning two semesters with five 56-hour courses each semester, is designed to provide non-tech undergraduate students with a comprehensive and indepth understanding of Intelligent Automation (IA). The program will cover the basics to advanced aspects of IA, its potential applications in various non-tech fields, strategic considerations for implementing IA, risk management, and governance. The program is structured to cater to the needs of undergraduate students, with a focus on practical, realworld applications of IA.

Learning Outcomes:

Upon completion of this long-term program, students will be able to:

- 1. Understand the fundamentals of advanced technologies and concepts of IA.
- 2. Identify and evaluate potential applications of IA in their respective fields.
- 3. Develop and implement strategies for the effective use of IA.
- 4. Understand the risks associated with IA and develop strategies to manage them.
- 5. Understand and apply the principles of governance in IA.

Course Content:

Semester 1:

- 1. Introduction to Intelligent Automation: Overview of IA, its technologies, and concepts.
- 2. Applications of IA in Non-Tech Fields: Exploration of how IA can enhance non-tech operations.
- 3. Strategic Implementation of IA: Development of a strategic plan for implementing IA.
- 4. Risk Management in IA: Identification of the risks associated with IA and strategies to manage these risks.
- 5. Governance of IA: Understanding and application of the principles of governance in IA.

Semester 2:

- 1. Advanced Intelligent Automation: In-depth exploration of advanced IA technologies and concepts.
- 2. Strategic Development/Management for IA: Advanced strategies for effectively using IA in non-tech fields.
- 3. Use Cases for IA Implementation: Real-world examples and case studies of IA implementation in non-tech fields.

- 4. Risk Management in Advanced IA: Advanced strategies for managing the risks associated with IA.
- 5. Governance of Advanced IA: Advanced principles of governance in IA.

Evaluation Procedures:

The evaluation for this long-term program will be based on:

- 1. Participation and Engagement (20%): Students will be evaluated on their active participation and engagement in the course activities and discussions.
- 2. Assignments (30%): Students must complete assignments demonstrating their understanding of the course content.
- 3. Midterm Exams (20%): Midterm exams will be conducted each semester to assess the students' understanding of the course content.
- 4. Final Projects (30%): Students must develop a strategic plan for implementing IA in a hypothetical non-tech scenario at the end of each semester. The plan should demonstrate their understanding of IA, its potential applications, their ability to manage the risks associated with IA, and their understanding of the principles of governance in IA.

References

- 1. Advanced Systems Concepts, Inc. (n.d.). Gartner IT Automation. Retrieved from https://www.advsyscon.com/blog/gartner-it-automation/
- 2. AltexSoft. (n.d.). Intelligent Document Processing. Retrieved from https://www.altexsoft.com/blog/intelligent-document-processing/
- 3. Apexon. (n.d.). RPA vs Cognitive Automation: What You Need to Know. Retrieved from https://www.apexon.com/blog/rpa-vs-cognitive-automation-what-you-need-to-know/
- Association for Educational Communications and Technology. (2012). AECT Standards [PDF]. Retrieved from <u>https://www.aect.org/docs/AECTstandards2012.pdf</u>
- 5. Association for Talent Development. (n.d.). The What, Why, and How of Needs Assessments. Retrieved from <u>https://www.td.org/atd-blog/the-what-why-and-how-of-needs-assessments</u>
- BBVA OpenMind. (n.d.). Intellectual Abilities of Artificial Intelligence. Retrieved from <u>https://www.bbvaopenmind.com/en/technology/artificial-intelligence/intellectual-abilities-of-artificial-intelligence/</u>
- 7. BearingPoint. (n.d.). Data, Analytics & AI. Retrieved from https://www.bearingpoint.com/en/services/technology/data-analytics-ai/
- 8. BearingPoint. (n.d.). Process Mining. Retrieved from https://www.bearingpoint.com/en-ie/insights-events/insights/process-mining/
- 9. BearingPoint. (n.d.). The War for Talent. Retrieved from <u>https://www.bearingpoint.com/en/insights-events/insights/the-war-for-talent/</u>
- 10. DeepLearning.Al. (n.d.). Natural Language Processing. Retrieved from https://www.deeplearning.ai/resources/natural-language-processing/
- Dick, W., Carey, L., & Carey, J. O. (2009). The Systematic Design of Instruction. Pearson. Retrieved from <u>https://www.pearson.com/en-us/subject-catalog/p/systematic-design-of-instruction-</u> <u>the/P20000000952/9780137510344</u>
- 12. Emergen Research. (n.d.). Intelligent Process Automation Market. Retrieved from https://www.emergenresearch.com/industry-report/intelligent-process-automation-market
- 13. EY. (n.d.). Intelligent Automation [PDF]. Retrieved from <u>https://assets.ey.com/content/dam/ey-sites/ey-</u> <u>com/en_gl/topics/tmt/tmt-pdfs/ey-intelligent-automation.pdf?download</u>
- 14. EY. (n.d.). Intelligent Automation Consulting Services. Retrieved from https://www.ey.com/en_us/consulting/intelligent-automation-consulting-services
- 15. EY. (n.d.). Intelligent Automation. Retrieved from https://www.ey.com/en_gl/intelligent-automation
- 16. EY. (n.d.). Intelligent Automation. Retrieved from https://www.ey.com/en_ro/intelligent-automation

- 17. EY. (n.d.). The Ever-Growing Importance of L&D in the Future of Work. Retrieved from https://www.ey.com/en_be/workforce/the-ever-growing-importance-of-l-d-in-the-future-of-work
- 18. Gartner. (n.d.). Robotic Process Automation (RPA). Retrieved from https://www.gartner.com/en/information-technology/glossary/robotic-process-automation-rpa
- 19. Groleau, G. (n.d.). Andragogy in Action. Retrieved from https://www.umsl.edu/~henschkej/andragogy articles added 04 06/groleau Andragogy in Action .pdf
- 20. Instancy. (n.d.). What are the 10 Essentials to a Learning Path? Retrieved from <u>https://www.instancy.com/what-are-the-10-essentials-to-a-learning-path/</u>
- 21. LearnUpon. (n.d.). Learning Paths: A Walkthrough. Retrieved from https://www.learnupon.com/blog/learning-paths-walkthrough/
- 22. McKinsey & Company. (n.d.). An Executive's Guide to AI. Retrieved from https://www.mckinsey.com/capabilities/quantumblack/our-insights/an-executives-guide-to-ai
- 23. McKinsey & Company. (n.d.). Skill Shift: Automation and the Future of the Workforce. Retrieved from https://www.mckinsey.com/featured-insights/future-of-work/skill-shift-automation-and-the-future-ofthe-workforce
- 24. McKinsey & Company. (n.d.). The Skills Revolution and the Future of Learning and Earning [PDF]. Retrieved from <u>https://www.mckinsey.com/~/media/mckinsey/industries/education/our%20insights/the%20skills%2</u> <u>Orevolution%20and%20the%20future%20of%20learning%20and%20earning/the-skills-revolution-and-the-future-of-learning-and-earning-report-f.pdf</u>
- 25. Morrison, G. R., Ross, S. M., Kalman, H. K., & Kemp, J. E. (2010). Designing Effective Instruction. John Wiley & Sons. Retrieved from <u>https://www.wiley.com/en-ae/Designing+Effective+Instruction%2C+8th+Edition-p-9780137510340</u>
- 26. NelsonHall. (n.d.). Intelligent Automation Platforms. Retrieved from <u>https://research.nelson-hall.com/search/?&avpage-views=article&id=80979&fv=1</u>
- 27. Precedence Research. (2023). Intelligent Process Automation Market. Retrieved from https://www.precedenceresearch.com/intelligent-process-automation-market
- 28. Singapore Computer Society. (n.d.). Machine Learning vs Deep Learning. Retrieved from https://www.scs.org.sg/articles/machine-learning-vs-deep-learning
- 29. Suskie, L. (2009). Assessing Student Learning: A Common Sense Guide. John Wiley & Sons. Retrieved from <u>https://www.wiley.com/en-us/Assessing+Student+Learning%3A+A+Common+Sense+Guide%2C+3rd+Edition-p-9781119426936</u>
- 30. TechTarget. (n.d.). Cognitive Automation. Retrieved from https://www.techtarget.com/searchcio/definition/cognitive-automation

- 31. Towards Data Science. (n.d.). What is Process Mining? Retrieved from https://towardsdatascience.com/what-is-process-mining-683b5eb6547c
- 32. UiPath Forum. (n.d.). NLP Implementation through UiPath. Retrieved from https://forum.uipath.com/t/nlp-implementation-through-uipath/147925
- 33. UiPath. (n.d.). Document Understanding. Retrieved from https://www.uipath.com/product/document-understanding
- 34. UiPath. (n.d.). Intelligent Process Automation. Retrieved from https://www.uipath.com/rpa/intelligent-process-automation
- 35. UiPath. (n.d.). Robotic Process Automation. Retrieved from <u>https://www.uipath.com/rpa/robotic-process-automation</u>
- 36. Vanderbilt University Center for Teaching. (n.d.). Bloom's Taxonomy. Retrieved from https://cft.vanderbilt.edu/guides-sub-pages/blooms-taxonomy/
- 37. VentureBeat. (n.d.). Meeting the Challenge of Skill Gaps in the Age of Digital Transformation. Retrieved from <u>https://venturebeat.com/virtual/meeting-the-challenge-of-skill-gaps-in-the-age-of-digital-transformation/</u>
- 38. WordStream. (n.d.). 10 Companies Using Machine Learning in Cool Ways. Retrieved from https://www.wordstream.com/blog/ws/2017/07/28/machine-learning-applications
- 39. World Economic Forum. (2020). The Future of Jobs Report 2020 [PDF]. Retrieved from <u>https://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF Future of Jobs 2020.pdf</u>